MINUTES
South Carolina Commission for the Blind

1430 Confederate Avenue

Columbia, SC 29201

September 18, 2018

Convene: 1:35 pm




                    Adjourn: 3:15 pm

Notifications of all regular, called or special meetings are compliant with the FOIA requirements, Section 30-4-80

Chairperson Smith called the meeting to order and a moment of silence followed.

Present: Mary Sonksen, Dr. Judy Johnson, and Peter Smith: via phone Rosemary Roberson

Public Comment: None

Approval of August Minutes: Dr. Johnson made a motion to approve the August minutes with corrected grammatical errors.  Ms. Sonksen seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  Corrections have been made.
Approval of Financial Report: Mr. Sims reported this financial report ended August 31st, 2018.  A counselor in the Older Blind Program, who retired, was given the annual leave pay out which put us over our target of 17% in fringe benefits.  Dr. Johnson made a motion to approve.  Ms. Sonksen seconded the motion.  The motion passed.
Report from Commissioner: Mr. Kirby stated certain county state offices were closed by the Governor this past week due to hurricane Florence.  The Conway office was not open today, because of flooding.  The Accountability Report for the past year has been submitted.  The Board Members will be sent a copy.  SCCB will submit the budget for 2019/2020 by Friday, September 21st.  The first budget meeting with the Governor’s office concerning the budget is scheduled for October 11th at 3:30pm.  

Mr. Walker reported the Comprehensive Statewide Needs Assessment (CSNA) is Federal Regulation 34 CFR 361.29.  We are required to do an assessment every three year.  Our last assessment was in 2016.  We received a proposal from the San Diego State University team who did the assessment for us in 2016.  The goals are: assess the performance of the VR Program, identify rehabilitation needs of individuals with more than one disability, identify rehab needs of individuals with blindness/visual impairments who are minorities and individuals with blindness who are unserved or underserved by SCCB, and evaluate the needs of youth with blindness/visual impairments.  Identify the need of youth for preemployment transition services, and an assessment in which transition services are coordinated with schools.  A new component was added that has given guidance from the Federal Government that is transition specific to identify the number of eligible students with blindness in the state.  We will receive a forecast to tell us when we can move from our required activities to the authorized activities.  This report will be completed in 2019.  The team is made up of: Chip Kenny with the San Diego State University, Dr. David Noyes, Dr. Mari Guillermo, Vanessa Corona, Melissa Kronberger, John Summerfruit and Dr. Chaz Compton.  The contract process should begin January 2, 2019, preliminary data January and February, on site research March thru June, and the electronic and hard copy of the consumer satisfactory surveys will go out April thru June.  The draft report will be ready September 16, 2019.  The final hard copy and electronic report will be submitted to SCCB and the Board Members by September 30th, 2019.  The cost to the agency will be $84, 613.00 compared to last year’s cost of $176,000.            
Committee Reports: None
Old Business: None
New Business: Budget request for 2019/2020
Mr. Sims stated our 2019/2020 budget includes $700,000 for salary adjustments for agency staff.  Dr. Johnson asked what determined the $700,000 request.  Mr. Sims said a lot of research has been done concerning the average state salary of all our positions.  Dr. Johnson asked, “what positions would this affect?” This includes positions agency wide.  SCCB’s average salary is below the state average for all bands which are one through eight.  Mr. Kirby stated this request would bring our agency in line with the state average.  Dr. Johnson is concerned if we ask for funds for a salary increase for the entire agency staff we may not get anything approved.  Mr. Kirby explained the budget committees look at the state need first, but we need to make the committees aware of SCCB’s salary concerns for staff.  Dr. Johnson said her only concern is that if SCCB asks for an agency wide increase we probably will not get anything.  Dr. Johnson suggested that we identify specific needs and a specific population for the salary adjustments.  Dr. Johnson said she understood there would be a committee put together to talk about recruitment and retention issues and for the past couple of years it has been all the counselors and the front-line positions that have been hard to fill.  She asked what are the greatest positions SCCB struggles to fill?  Ms. Miller stated VR Counselors, but we have more VR counselors than other staff.  Dr. Johnson stated the VR counselors are a critical position.  Her suggestion was to look at the critical positions that SCCB have difficulty hiring and retaining.  Which is the counselors and assistants.  Dr. Johnson asked that the request for the $700,000 be looked at again.  Ms. Sonksen asked if there was another area of staff where there is a critical need because of salary?   Ms. Miller stated currently we have five VR counselor assistants’ positions open and a mental health counselor position.  This is two examples of our vacancies.  Mr. Kirby stated we have about fifty positions that are in Band Five.  This includes all SCCB counselors.  Mr. Sims stated we are asking for $150,000 for the Prevention of Blindness program, $150,000 for the Older Blind Program, $100,000 for the Children’s Program, $900,000 for Federal Authorization Increase, $250,000 for renovations to comply with the ADA, and a 3% State fund reduction required document for the agency.  The recurring state amount requested is $1,100,000.  One-time state amount requested is $250,000, and recurring federal authorization requested is $900,000.  Mr. Kirby will get a point of clarification from the SC Budget contact person on the requested increase as to if we need to list what the increased spending level would be used for or if it can be used to address any of the needs in vocational rehabilitation.  Ms. Sonksen made a motion to approve the budget request for 2019/2020 with change.  Ms. Roberson seconded the motion.  The motion passed.                             
Board Meetings: Ms. Sonksen made a motion to change the November Board meeting from the 20th to the 13th.  Dr. Johnson seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

Board Meetings: October 16th, November 13th, December 18th  
Public Comment:  Joe Urbanek stated he concurs with Dr. Johnson on the priorities of the budget.
Executive Session: Chairperson Smith stated the Members will now go into executive session to complete a planning document.  Chairperson Smith stated the Members are now out of executive session.  Personnel was addressed.    
Adjourn: Dr. Johnston made a motion to adjourn.  Ms. Sonksen seconded the motion.  There being no further business the meeting adjourned. 
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